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 Spring has arrived with just a touch of green in the grass, the temperatures 
climbing into the high 40’s and low 50’s, and the birds are singing again.  In Rockford 
we had 50.4” of snow this winter.  Not bad. 
 
 Our museum room is full.  We have talked of placing any overflow in our meeting 
room, but then we would have to find another place to meet. 
 
 This is national Girl Scout month, and Sherry Robbins has set up a very 
interesting display of Girl Scout memorabilia in our museum room.  Remember, we are 
open to the public on the second and fourth Saturdays from 10am to noon.  Pee Wee and 
I will give you a tour any other time you choose.  Please call us. 
 
 Our work will continue with the cemetery as soon as the ground is ready.  Winton 
Page has been home for some time and is getting along very well.  Joan Ronk will be 
back in Peterson-Meadows soon from FL.  She is doing fair. 
 
 Dick Kanak and his wife have lived in Cherry Valley for five years. Dick is 
retired now, has many interests, and was willing to become our new treasurer.  Our other 
officers kept their same offices. 
 
 The following have died since our December, 2009 newsletter: 
 
  Anita Anger (Mrs. John W. Anger)     85     Jan. 9 
  Michael S. Coppernoll      49     Jan. 17 
  Mary Colette Carlson (Mrs. Bob)     83     Jan. 20 
  Robert Lee Bowers       91     Jan. 21 
  Stanley E. Banks       73     March 1 
 

 



 

 

  
A BRIEF HISTORY of the CHERRY VALLEY CHURCH 

 
 

 In the fall of 1851, sixteen years after the first cabin was built in what would 
become the village of Cherry Valley, the little group of Methodists who had been 
meeting here under the direction of a Circuit Rider, were established by the Annual 
Conference as a station connected with the New Milford Church and Rev. C. S. Stocking 
was appointed to serve both places.  Our earliest account of this period lists eight couples 
and three ladies as members, but also mentions a revival in the spring of 1852 which 
increased their numbers. 
 
 The building of the church began in May of 1852, so 1952 was celebrated as our 
Centennial.  March 10, 1852 the Chicago & Northwestern Railroad reached the village.  
For a year this was the jumping off place where passengers going on toward Galena 
transferred to stage coaches.  This optimistic spirit affected the church builders too.  
Before they had completed the 1 ½ foot foundation, they had decided to extend it to ten 
feet and have a basement.  This ambitious project took all summer, but fortunately they 
were able to work through an open winter and had the outside structure done by spring.  
By the fall of 1854 the building was completed.  One of the first things done was to lend 
it to the Freewill Baptists for their quarterly meeting, a nice piece of neighborliness to 
launch a church which has had little or no friction with other denominations. 
 
 By this time Rev. Henry Martin had replaced Rev. Stocking, and the connection 
with New Milford had been broken.  However, through much of its history, Cherry 
Valley was a two-point charge with the little country church called Flora, five or six 
miles south-east of here.  This connection continued intermittently until the 1960’s.  Flora 
church, by the way, in 1888 had an average attendance of 40 while Cherry Valley, which 
must have been going through a low period had only 45. 
 
 The two point system, among other things, meant the minister could never attend 
Sunday school after church because that was the time when he preached at the other. 
 
 Also, through much of our history, we have been served by student pastors, whose 
wives and children held the fort at our parsonage during the week while the minister was 
at Garrett Seminary in Evanston.  This system at least brought us men from as diverse 
places as West Virginia, Alabama, and New York State.  It also meant that most of them 
stayed an exact three years, the length of the seminary course. 
 
 A village history made up by school children in 1941, says the church then had 
120 members, and had had 41 pastors.  Depending on whether this does or does not 
include Rev. Russell Lowther, who came to us that year, there have been 13 or 14 since. 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 The church was rebuilt in 1890, according to one old record, but this does not say 
how much of the original building was retained.  I was surprised to learn there had been a 
basement from the beginning, having heard my grandfather “helped dig the basement” 
after the family moved in 1905.  Probably what was done at this time was to enlarge it 
and install the old kitchen at the street end, where the stage is now.  Before that the 
Ladies Aid had served dinners in the Epworth League room, now the overflow room at 
the back of the sanctuary, but then separated from it by folding doors.  They cooked on a 
portable kerosene stove in the entry.  As the church had no well, water had to be lugged 
from a house across the street. 
 
 In the late 1940’s, during the pastorate of Rev. Jesse Hugh Roberts, the “new 
addition” at the east end of the church was added, containing what are now the minister’s 
study, the choir room, and the church office, as well as the present kitchen and rest 
rooms.  Two separate remodelings in 1960 and 1966 put in new stairs and made the cry 
room out of what had been a small, little used, upstairs class room.  This also changed. In 
recent years (the mid 70’s) the sanctuary was redecorated and the fellowship hall 
downstairs was redecorated and carpeted. 
 
 The parsonage in my youth was the house on State Street, facing the length of 
East. Street.  During the pastorate of Rev. Eldon Beery (1958-60) the church purchased 
the small house on its’ south side with the intention of eventually having an education 
building there.  This was used as a parsonage until the house on Richard Drive was 
bought in late 1973.  Rev. Ralph Wilson was the pastor at this time.  Early in the next 
year the house next door was fitted up for Sunday school use in one of the most 
enthusiastic drives I can remember. 
 
 Our history includes no fires, floods, or other dramatic events, just a lot of 
ordinary Christian people working and worshiping together through the years.  The radio 
program, sponsored by some of us on WQFL for about five years, was dropped last year 
as it required more money and more of the pastor’s time than the results could justify.  
But the name of the program was “Witness from the Valley” and that, God helping us, is 
just what the Church in the Valley has always been, and trust we will always continue to 
be. 
 
The above was written by Dorothy Shelden, chairman of Records and History Committee 
– 1982 
 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 

Rev. Richard A Wang  1980-1993 
Rev. John D Bell  1994-1995 
Rev. Nancy Weingartner 1996-2002 
Rev. Young Seon Kim 2002-2005 
Rev. Steve Mindrup  2006-2006 
Rev. Nancy Rethford  2006-2010 
 
 

Your Newsletter Reporter, 
Beverly (Oberg) Scholz, 6645 Fincham Dr, 

Apt. #307, Rockford, IL 61108 
Pioneer.30@live.com 


